COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 6)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
St Mary’s Church Room on 
Monday 9th November 2015 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR B SMITH


IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)



10 Parishioners
1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Jassal (GBC)
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 12th October 2015.  Cllr K Smith had one small correction to make to a comment she made - item 14 AOB. The change was to: ‘Cllr K Smith said that the suggestion of a dinner at Cobham Hall would be too exclusive, and thought that a similar event to the “Street Party” for William and Kate’s Wedding, or perhaps a fireworks display at the Sports Club would be more inclusive - although there are Insurance complications to this. Cllr Booth to speak to the Sports Club about a possible event.’ All agreed to the amendment and the rest of the minutes. Signed by Chairman, Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

4. Parishioners Comments
Alan Rowe spoke first. He explained that it was the first meeting he had attended since retiring as Chairman in May. He had a few issues that he wanted to raise:
The footway to Camer Park. Mr Rowe explained that it had taken 7 years to get a pathway here but it now required some attention as the banks have subsided a little in places, making the pathway narrow. Clerk to speak to GBC.
Posts on grass in front of Scratton Fields. Mr Rowe explained that these posts had been placed here years ago to prevent people from parking. They were now showing some signs of rotting. He felt that no action was required just yet but it is something to keep an eye on.

Footway between Scratton Fields and Round Street. Mr Rowe explained how he felt that the Parish Council had achieved a great deal over the years but his main regret was that the Council had still not achieved a footway between Scratton Fields and Round Street. He felt that the Parish Council should continue to push for this footway, particularly between Gold Street and Round Street.

Cllr Dymond explained that local residents had also raised their concerns at the last meeting. 

Cllr Booth said he felt that the issue was important enough to be added to the agenda to be discussed each month. Clerk to action.
Archives. Lastly, Mr Rowe explained that the Parish Council’s extensive archives were still stored at Sole Street House. He said he was happy for them to remain here but the Parish Council may want to consider moving them in the future. Cllr Booth questioned whether they should be sent to Kent archives but Mr Rowe explained that they had previously lost other Parish Council’s archives and that they were safer where they were for now.

Mr Bernard Glenister spoke next. He explained that since the Tollingtrough Green sign has been erected he has done some more research. He said that it is probably the smallest village green in England, perhaps even in the UK. For this reason he feels it is in need of conservation so that it is not tarmacked over at some point in the future. He said that if some kind of funding opportunity comes up in the future then he feels this is a cause worth considering. Perhaps some kerbing around the edge would help preserve the green and stop cars driving up the bank.

Mr Glenister also raised the issue of people using the parking bays opposite the Little Shop in Sole Street for long-term parking, particularly at weekends. These bays are important to the shop. In the past GBC have sent parking attendants out on a Sunday. Cllr Dymond said it was important to do what we can to help the shop and asked Steve Gray to look into whether some kind of weekend spot checks could be done.

5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management

Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council had now received the breakdown of items (£16,000 in total) but the Parish Council had a maximum of £6,500 (including £3500 from Bryan Sweetland’s budget). Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council would decide at the December meeting which recommendations it would go ahead with.

Potholes in Henhurst Rd and The Street
These potholes have now been filled. Another pothole was reported by the wall at the Sole Street/The Street junction. Clerk to report.
Damaged footway in Whitepost Lane (outside Sandbanks) and Manor Rd (outside no. 30)
GBC have confirmed that tickets have been raised for both jobs so these will be repaired soon.

Cobbles in The Street
The cobbles have now been reinstated.
Over-hanging tree on footpath NS185
This has been dealt with and there is no longer an issue.
Whitepost Farm
Cllr K Smith explained that the discarded posts can no longer be seen so it looks like these have gone.

Postboxes

Royal Mail are being very slow at dealing with the issue of the remaining post boxes. They are still saying that a replacement post box can go in Round Street but they are now saying that they cannot put a replacement postbox here until the rubble is cleared. Cllr Arnott and Cllr Dyer said that they could clear some of the rubble as and when they are passing.

Cllr Gabbitas explained that the residents of Owletts had been asking the National Trust to push ahead with a replacment box at Owletts but the National Trust had now repaired the wall. Clerk to speak to Royal Mail again about having a normal postbox on a post at this location.

St Mary’s Church Room
At previous meetings the Local Funding Group had requested that the Parish Council consider registering St Mary’s Church Room as a community asset. Cllr Haig explained that this had been discussed with the PCC. She also explained that a grant had recently been applied for but it failed under some criteria. Other avenues were currently being explored and the PCC is currently waiting to hear the outcome of other grants being applied for.
Cllr Dymond asked what the PCC thought about registering the Church Room as a community asset.

Cllr Haig said the question ‘why?’ was asked. She also questioned why the Local Funding Group had not sent a letter to the PCC. She felt that it was not to the Church Room’s advantage and that it was an odd request as it is a Church building for the use of Parishioners in Sole Street – so effectively it was already a community asset. She explained that the Local Funding Group had originally been set-up to raise funds, and they had kindly offered to raise £20000 from the local community towards the refurbishment costs. It was agreed at the time that it would be PCC’s responsibility to apply for further grants. 
Cllr Dymond asked the other Councillors whether they felt that the Parish Council should list St Mary’s Church Room as a community asset.

Cllr K Smith said she felt that it should be up to the Church as to whether they wish to or not, and not a matter for the Parish Council.

Cllr M Haig said she saw no merit in registering the building as a community asset. Under the Terms & Conditions of use it is for community use anyway.

Cllr Arnott said that by registering the building as a Community Asset it does not change the ownership of the building in any way. In her view there are no disadvantages to registering the building as a community asset.

Cllr Booth said he felt that time was being wasted on something that is not a matter for the Parish Council. If the Church wanted to pursue then they could.

Cllr Blackett questioned whether registering the building really assists the grant application proven – this is not proven.

Cllr Dyer said he was happy to leave the matter in the hands of the PCC.

Cllr B Smith said he did not feel that he knew enough of the background to be able to comment.

Cllr Dymond concluded by saying that it was not up to the Parish Council to pursue the matter further.

Cllr K Smith added that she hoped the Local Funding Group would not take the route of applying themselves, and that we should all be working together as a community.

6. KCC
Cllr Bryan Sweetland attended the meeting and spoke about the Lower Thames Crossing. He explained that another consultation would begin early in 2016. Route B has now been ruled out and Bryan spoke at the Rural Forum about the fact that Route C (East of Gravesham) was now looking like the favoured route, with many local organisations and bodies supporting this option. Cllr Sweetland said he had drafted an open letter to the Secretary of State for Transport, which would also be published in the press. The letter expresses strong opposition to the proposal. [See attachment on website News page]. 

Cllr Dymond proposed that the Parish Council accepts and signs the letter. All agreed.

Re the Manor Rd parking issues which have again been raised by a local resident, Cllr Sweetland recommended taking these types of problems to the Joint Transportation Board. He said that KCC take note of recommendations made by the JTB which acts as an advisory body. The JTB had recently agreed to extending the yellow lines in Henhurst Rd. Clerk to follow-up on where KCC Highways are in implementing this.
Cllr Sweetland also explained that he had recently met drainage engineers in Sole Street. It was a positive meeting and the engineers were now speaking to the Environment Agency about the water table to see if anything could be done about recurring flooding issues. Options including drilling more soakaways, replacing drain covers etc. However, if the water table was found to be too high then little could be done except continuing to pump the water away when flooding occurs.

Cllr Dyer mentioned the HGVs parking on the sliproad and whether any progress had been made in finding a more permanent solution. Cllr Sweetland explained that the problem used to be in Dover, but it had now moved further up to Gravesend and beyond. He mentioned again that a large lorry park was being considered and that once something like this existed it would be easier to enforce parking restrictions as there would be somewhere for the lorries to actually go. 

Community Warden, Steve Gray mentioned that there had been an incident in Shorne where some cars had been vandalised. After speaking to PCSO Dil Gosal it was confirmed that there were no similar issues reported in Cobham or Higham.
Mr Gray also explained that the speed monitoring equipment was still out of action. He said though that Shorne had bought some second hand equipment and they may be prepared to loan this out. Clerk to ask Shorne PC.

Cllr Blackett reported that he had heard about an accident outside the Railway in Sole Street. A parishioner said that a car had been hit turning out of the car park by a car coming from the Meopham direction. There were no serious injuries. 

7. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer reported that the playground surfacing had now been repaired and was looking good. He also reported that there were 11 benches around the Sports field and that 8 of those he had identified as needing to be repaired, the other 3 are beyond repair. A quote had been received for £379 to repair the 8 and dispose of the other 3. 

Cllr Dymond said that the most important thing was to dispose of the ones that were potentially dangerous and repair the others before the Summer. It was agreed to carry this item over to the December finance meeting for discussion on timings. 

Footpaths

Cllr Dymond reported that she had attended a meeting of the Gravesham Rights of Way Committee. The Footpaths Officer is John Pelham (03000 414312/john.pelham@kent.gov.uk) Dadds footpath was being cleared shortly. The Darnley Trail for horse riders has now been finished and the footpaths and cycle paths would be completed soon. 
Planning 

Cobham Parish Council Comments

Planning Report November 2015

Ref No:  20150718 - 6 Manor Road Cobham Kent DA13 9BN 

REVISED DESCRIPTION Erection of first floor side extension incorporating an enlargement of the roof space and retention of conservatory at the rear. 

Cobham Parish Council objects to this extension. It is out of character within this rural area, and increases the visual impact of this dwelling, which is already disproportional in size to the plot. CPC object to the retention of a conservatory which has been built without permission adding to the footprint of this building. 
Ref No:  20150894 - 4 Jeskyns Road Cobham Kent DA12 3AL

Erection of a two storey side extension.

Cobham Parish Council has no objections to this extension.

Ref No:  20141162 20 Sallows Shaw Sole Street Cobham 

Erection of a single storey side extension to form dining room; conversion and extension of integral garage to form bedroom and ensuite shower room; single storey rear extension to form enlarged kitchen and erection of detached garage at the rear 
Cobham Parish Council has no objection
Whitepost Lane, 
The Enforcement Officer at GBC has stressed the need to reduce the posts, and the owner has said the work will be carried out soon.
 

Cozenden Woods Application 20151015 has now been validated, the case officer is Richard Hart.

Neighbourhood Forum 
Notes from the Joint Gravesham Neighbourhood Forum by Cllr J Blackett.
Date:

14/10/2015

Subject:
Update on Ebbsfleet Garden City and London Paramount

Ebbsfleet Garden City

Presented by Robin Cooper, Chief Executive, Ebbsfleet Development Corporation

· Bluewater and Ebbsfleet junctions on the A2 to be enlarged within 5 years

· Trying to get Crossrail extended to Gravesend

· It will be a whole city with all amenities

· It is not intended to be a dormitory town

· It is planned that Darent Valley hospital will need to grow by 60 beds

· The plan is for 30% affordable housing, but this may change

· If the plan works out, it will be a model for other new cities

· It will include a business enterprise zone. It is hoped to bring business from London theatres, in the same way that The Royal Opera house now uses Thurrock - there appears to be a pressing need here.

· The government will invest up to £200m (figure to be announced Nov15).

· Good road and rail connections are critical

· The design is still too be finalised, but it will not be like the other Garden cities, as the requirements are very different. There is likely to be various discussions with local groups to verify the requirements and design.

· There was a lot of interest in residential car parking facilities, did not want to see streets full of parked cars.

London Paramount

Presented by David Testa, Chief Executive, London Paramount Entertainment Resort

· It is envisaged that 90% of the construction materials will travel by barge from Tilbury docks, thus minimising construction traffic

· Most of the existing marsh areas will be left untouched, thus minimising the environmental impact

· There will be parking for 18,000 cars; necessitating large scale improvements to the road network.

· The park will consist of several themed zones, suitable for all ages

· The park will open in 2021

· There will be Theme Parks, theatres, cinemas, nightlife, event space, restaurants and retail areas. (The retail areas will not detract from other local centres like Bluewater, but concentrate on items relevant to the themed areas).

· There will be 5 hotels.

· The Thames jetty will be improved to allow visitors to arrive via water transport.

· Partners include the BBC, Aardman and the British Film Institute

· There will be on going consultation with local councils, including Parish councils.

· Anticipated job creation: 6700 resort jobs, 1800 hotel staff, 15700 supply chain jobs and 6300 temporary construction jobs.

· There was a question from the floor asking if the project had run out of time and would collapse; the answer was no, it is still on going, but there were time constrains, but David was not prepared to divulge these.

Jeskyns

Cllr Dymond mentioned that a new person had started at Jeskyns called Michael Neith. It is his responsibility to promote the dog code at Jeskyns. Clerk to invite him to January PC meeting.
Parking problems

No report.
Speeding

Cllr K Smith reported that she had seen a car take off and land on the Sole Street bridge where the driver was just driving too fast. It was questioned whether the Speed warning sign was working but residents confirmed that it was.

Sweep’s hole pond

The last cut of the season was complete and the reeds had been trimmed right back. 
8. GBC 

Cllr Jassal was not present but he sent a written report. Report included below:
Redevelopment of Gravesend Heritage Quarter

Edinburgh House Estates Ltd, the developer of the Heritage Quarter, has yet to confirm a date for commencement on site.  The Council has recently extended the termination date of the Development Agreement (http://tinyurl.com/nogrwxf) and this will help the developer to obtain the necessary funding and progress work with the Local Planning Authority towards the approval of the final details prior to a start on site next year.

Parking Charges in Gravesend

New parking charges will be applicable in the Council’s public car parks from 9 November 2015. The first 2 hour free Saturday will be 14 November 2015. 

	Standard Pay & Display
	1 hour
	2 hour
	3 hour
	4 hour
	10 hours (all day)

	Current
	0.80
	
	1.50
	2.00
	3.00
	6.50

	New
	0.80
	1.30
	2.00
	3.00
	4.00
	6.50


	Town Workers (Gurdwara, Milton & Ordnance)
	5 hours (half day)
	10 Hours (all day)

	Current
	0.75
	1.50

	New
	1.00
	2.00


Further information can be found at http://www.gravesham.gov.uk/news/archive-2015/free-parking-plan-starts-in-november and at http://www.gravesham.gov.uk/services/transport-and-streets/parking.

London Paramount Entertainment Resort Proposal

On 30 September 2015 London Paramount announced that the date for submission of the Development Consent Order (the planning application) has been put back from an original submission date of 12 August 2015 to a new date of submission of mid 2016 (June/July).  The London Paramount website indicates that the intention of the later submission is to enable more extensive environmental and transport studies to be undertaken to guarantee a robust planning application and to get both the business and master planning right.

The opening of the resort has consequently been put back a year to Spring/Summer 2021.

A link to the London Paramount website is below

http://www.londonparamount.info/
In addition the following link is to the Planning Inspectorate NSIP (Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project) website http://infrastructure.planningportal.gov.uk/projects/south-east/london-paramount/
The project will be treated as a development for which development consent will be required as being of national significance and upon submission the planning application will be examined and determined by a panel of specialist Inspectors on behalf of the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government. 

To date London Resort Company Holdings (LRCH), the company promoting the London Paramount Entertainment Resort, have carried out three stages of extensive pre-application public consultation in 2014 and 2105 as well as a statutory consultation with the public and all stakeholders between April and June this year.  

In early December 2014 the Borough Council commented on the Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) Scoping Report to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government.  In late December 2014 the Planning Inspectorate issued its scoping opinion on the Proposed EIA.  This can be seen on the Planning Inspectorate website.

In March this year the Borough Council commented on the draft of the applicants Statement of Community Consultation, which sets out how the developers will consult and engage with the public.  In June 2015 the Borough Council responded extensively to LRCH on the statutory public consultation including the various plans, the Preliminary Environmental Information (or PEIR which is a mini or draft of the Environmental Statement that will accompany the planning application) and the draft of the Development Consent Order (effectively the proposed planning application).

The Borough Council’s response (and all the consultation documents) can be viewed on the Council’s website of which the following is a link.

http://plan.gravesham.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=externalDocuments&keyVal=NNGWWVHP03O00
Bus Services Changes to Bluewater

The 306/308 which runs up/down Wrotham Road during the day no longer runs through to Bluewater, but continues to do so in the evening.  The 416 via Cobham (not to Bluewater) is under contract to KCC and remains unaffected.

Lower Thames Crossing

Highways England, via Hyder Halcrow Joint Venture (HHJV) is currently carrying out technical work on corridors A (Dartford Crossing) and C (east of Gravesend). This follows on from a consultation in 2013 which resulted in Government accepting the need for additional crossing capacity and rejected the Swanscombe Peninsula possible corridor (option B).

The intention is to go out to consultation on the results of this work either just before or just after Christmas 2015, with the objective of the Secretary of State making a route choice in Summer 2016. The chosen route will then be worked up in detail to make a submission under the Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project (NSIP) process. The objective is to have new crossing capacity open in 2025.

As well as looking at physical options and environmental constraints the consultants are carrying out transport modelling, which has national and international dimensions to it because of access to Dover and the Channel Tunnel.

The Borough Council’s opposition to the option C corridor has been made clear in a number of decisions by Cabinet and Council and these views are relayed on in any discussions on the subject. From the point of view of the decision maker the key issue is whether the  additional costs of going east of Gravesend (because of much longer route and wider river crossing) together with the environmental implications are balanced out by greater traffic and/or economic benefits than additional crossing capacity at Dartford, which has its own environmental issues.  A route east of Gravesend implies a need to improve connections between the A2/M2 corridor and the M20/A20 corridor otherwise it would not form an effective alternative route.

The recent Transport Update report to the Business Development & Planning and Environment Cabinet Committee (25 September 2015) may be of further interest - http://web.gravesham.gov.uk/democracy/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=371&MId=2397&Ver=4.

Ebbsfleet Garden City

The Ebbsfleet Development Corporation (EDC) (http://www.ebbsfleetdc.org.uk/) was set up by the Government (April 2015) to coordinate investment and drive forward development of a new garden city at Ebbsfleet.

On 1 July 2015, the Ebbsfleet Development Corporation took over responsibility for making decisions on planning applications in some parts of Gravesham Borough. This includes Springhead, Ebbsfleet, Swanscombe Peninsula and parts of Northfleet Embankment. Until January 2016, Gravesham Borough Council will process planning applications on behalf of the Corporation, but the Corporation will be responsible for taking the decision.

Here are useful links:

First EDC Planning Committee took place on 21 October 2015 http://www.ebbsfleetdc.org.uk/planning/meetings/october-2015/
The latest EDC board meeting was 21 October 2015 and the papers are available via http://www.ebbsfleetdc.org.uk/about-us/meetings/october-2015/.

The EDC engagement programme can be found at http://www.ebbsfleetdc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/20151012-EDC-15-52-Comms-Engagement-Annex-1-Meetings-Events-Programme.pdf
The Government appointed AECOM as masterplanners for the Garden City in October 2015.  The press release can be found at http://www.ebbsfleetdc.org.uk/media/press-releases/.

9. KALC

Cllr K Smith said that there was a meeting the following evening which all Parishes were expected to attend. Cllr Dymond would also be attending, as would Adam Holloway MP and Cllr B Sweetland. The discussion was likely to be focussed around the Lower Thames Crossing.

10. Correspondence

The Parish Council received an email and some photographs regarding the verge in Sole Street where lorries had been parking whilst work was carried out on the property opposite. The concern was that the ground had been badly damaged and also that commuters may start to park there if it looks as if people are using this land to park on. Cllr Dymond said she would speak to the residents.
Lynn Ellis also sent an email regarding Horse Pond Road. Following the installation of the Tollingtrough Green sign, and having read the Conservation Area appraisal, Mrs Ellis suggested that it would be an attractive and informative feature for the parish to have a similar sign made to mark the old thoroughfare of Horse Pond Road. It was agreed that this would be considered at the Finance meeting.

The Parish Council also received notification of the KALC Community Awards. Clerk to circulate to Councillors and to be discussed at the Jan meeting. 
11.Matters raised by Parish Councillors

Cllr B Smith said that the hedges along Round Street towards Tollingtrough Green were quite overgrown, making the road narrower. Clerk to action.
Cllr M Haig said that some 4x4 vehicles had managed to access the Sports fields again, perhaps entering by the tennis courts. 

Cllr K Smith reported issues with the footpath opposite the Railway. Clerk to report to Footpaths Officer.

Cllr M Booth requested that the issue of a proposed footway between Scratton Fields and Round Street be added to the agenda as a permanent item. Clerk to action. 

Cllr Booth also requested a more detailed Planning report prior to the meetings so that Councillors could read the background before the meeting. Cllr K Smith agreed and will action.

Cllr Gabbitas said that the leaves need clearing along The Street. Clerk to action.
12. Any other business
Cllr Dymond said that a Neighbourhood Plan meeting was scheduled for Monday 7th December. This was to discuss the possibility of working with other local Parishes in developing a Neighbourhood Plan. Clerk to move Budget meeting.
13. Finance

On the proposal of M Haig, seconded by Cllr S Dyer, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 

17/09/15
Southern Water




£1050.79

17/09/15
Royal British Legion




£50.00

23/10/15
MI Payroll
(Oct)




£15.00

23/10/15
HMRC (Aug, Sep, Oct)



£150.00

09/11/15
Clerk’s salary





£200.00

09/11/15
M Lisney (maintenance Nov)



£107.20

09/11/15
Parish magazine grant




£400.00

09/11/15
Cobham Community Bus grant


£250.00

09/11/15
Baylis Landscape Contractors Ltd


£492.00

Total






       

£2714.99


As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.50pm.

Chairman.........................................................................................................................
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